1I-Merill 32 2010

First record of the Balearic Shearwater Puffinus mauretanicus in the Maltese Islands

Whilst sea-watching on 24 October 2002 at 1630hrs at Qawra Point, three shearwater species were seen in the
distance, moving North-West. We could not identify them at first as they were not typical Cory's Shearwater Calonectris
diomedea or Yelkouan Shearwater Puffinus yelkouan, the two shearwater species that we normally and commonly see
around Malta's shores.

The flight, shape and jizz were almost like that of a Yelkouan (a few of which we had seen some minutes before and a
species of which we were very familiar with), but the colour was very different. They were brownish, almost like Cory's,
but even browner than that species. Cory's Shearwater was however excluded, based on its much larger size than the
birds in question and flight. Also the other shearwater species recorded in the Mediterranean, the Manx Shearwater
Puffinus puffinus, was also excluded as this is totally black and white in colour, contrary to our brownish birds. They
were a bit bigger and more robust than Yelkouan but smaller than Cory's. No shearwater except Balearic shows such
characters in the Mediterranean. The birds were seen well by means of telescope (specifications: Nikon 15-45x) for
about 1.5 minutes. The wind was strong North-West and it was clear and sunny which gave us good views of the birds.
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